
THREE RIVERS DISTRICT COUNCIL

At a meeting of Full   Council held in the   Penn Chamber, Three Rivers House, Rickmansworth, on Tuesday 11 July   from 7.30pm to  ASK   \* MERGEFORMAT 9.35pm.

Present:
  Councillors Diana Barber (Chairman), Martin Brooks (Vice-Chairman), Matthew Bedford, Sara Bedford, Eric Bishop, Phil Brading, Marilyn Butler, David Coltman, Valerie Coltman, Stephen Cox, Steve Drury, Peter Getkahn, Stephen Giles-Medhurst, Alex Hayward, Paula Hiscocks, Heather Kenison Angela Killick, Joan King, Stephen King, Chris Lloyd, David Major, Joy Mann, Alex Michaels, Debbie Morris, Sarah Nelmes, Reena Ranger, David Sansom, Alison Scarth, Andrew Scarth, Ralph Sangster, Roger Seabourne, Martin Trevett, Kate Turner Alison Wall, and Chris Whately-Smith.

A moment was spent reflecting on all the good work Councillor Ann Shaw OBE had achieved during her term of office as a Councillor.
CL31/17
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE


Apologies for absence were received from Councillors Rupert Barnes, Kemal Butt and Ty Harris.
CL32/17
MINUTES

The Minutes of the Council meeting held on 16 May 2017 were confirmed as correct and were signed by the Chairman.
CL33/17
RECOMMENDATIONS FROM THE POLICY AND RESOURCES COMMITTEE

Councillor Sara Bedford moved, duly seconded, the recommendation from the Policy and Resources Committee at Minute PR07/17.  It was requested that for future meetings the report and any appendices be circulated to Members.


POST MEETING NOTE:


For future meetings, reports and appendices will be circulated to Members.

PR07/17 SUMMARY OF THE FINANCIAL OUTTURN FOR 2016/17

On being put to the Council the Motion was declared by the Chairman of the Council the voting being 21 For, 0 Against and 13 Abstentions.


RESOLVED:-

1) That the favourable revenue outturn variance of £402,269 be noted;


2) That the capital outturn as summarised in paragraph 2.6 and 



Appendix 3 be noted;


3) Approved to carry forward the unspent service budgets from 2016/17 



to 2017/18 of £288,980 as detailed at Appendix 2; 


4) Approved re-phasing on capital projects from 2016/17 to 2017/18 of 



£2,496,980 as detailed at Appendix 4.
CL34/17
PETITIONS UNDER PROCEDURE RULE 17


None received.
CL35/17
QUESTIONS FROM THE PUBLIC UNDER PROCEDURE RULE 14


None received.
CL36/17
CHAIRMAN’S ANNOUNCEMENTS

The Chairman reported that she had attended the following events:  

· Rickmansworth Town’s Women’s Guild for a talk on Guide Dogs for the Blind.
· The Opening of the Rickmansworth Festival at the Aquadrome.  She gave thanks to the Festival Committee, Organisers and Volunteers for all their hard work.
· Herts Scouts AGM

· Evergreen Football Club

· Croxley Bowling Club

· Herts Samaritans
· First Leavesden Junior Fun Run
The Chairman had been impressed by the talent at Artistsmeet and also the Rickmansworth Musician of the year competition  
She wanted to extend her gratitude to Mike Simpson, Sarah Haythorpe and Markandu Vimalaraj for their support and endless patience over the past few weeks.
She announced to Council the following upcoming events:

· Rickmansworth Autumn Market – 14 September

· Quiz – 20 October

· Spooky Spectacular Show, Watersmeet – 31 October

· Civic Service, St. Mary’s Church – 25 February

CL37/17 
REPORTS AND QUESTIONS TO THE LEADER OF THE COUNCIL AND LEAD MEMBERS

The Leader of the Council said having announced at the last meeting that Councillor Ann Shaw OBE would not be returning to the Chamber she had sadly passed away very shortly after the meeting. Her funeral was a great tribute to her life and her legacy and she would be remembered by all.
The Leader of the Council had attended many events within the community including a Passover Seder Evening with residents of Northwood hosted by the Cohen Family and arranged by Councillor Debbie Morris. Also an open air Eid ceremony in the Aquadrome with 500 members of the Rickmansworth, Chorleywood, Northwood, Pinner & Moor Park Community.
The Leasehold and Freehold homes in South Oxhey had been transferred from Thrive Homes and Three Rivers to Homegroup and Countryside respectively.  Homes on the former Jet public house site were already on the market.  As part of the development it was agreed with Countryside and the Late Councillor Ann Shaw’s family that the Gardens and play area located at Henbury Way would be named ‘Ann Shaw Gardens’.  John and the family would be invited to attend the opening.
Negotiations were underway between TRDC and Herts County Council to consider relocating the Library (owned by this Council) into Three Rivers House which would enable them to offer a wider range of services and to make better use of the site.
The Council’s Independent Panel on Member’s allowances had been reconstituted.  Four new Independent Members had been appointed.  The new Chairman was experienced in working within the remunerations sector.
Three days were spent by the National Practitioner’s Support Service Gold Standard Review for Housing Department reviewing staff, practices and highlighting the Council’s commitment to housing and other issues.  She thanked Kimberley Grout and Hannah Morris for their work.  The results would be through in a few weeks.
Lisa Cook was thanked for the good work she had done putting together the Heritage Lottery Fund bid & other leisure work in the Abbots Langley area. Her meetings were always well prepared with all the information and feedback excellently presented.
Thanks were extended to Adam Atkinson and Matthew Page, who with the help of Tim Revel, had carried out the smooth running of two elections, with a smile on their faces.
Freya Clewley, who had recently taken up the role of Planning Officer, had been thanked by members of the public on Social Media for her work. 
Thanks were given to all the staff for clearing out old paperwork.  She particularly thanked Tracy Langley for all the work carried out to co-ordinate the project.
Councillors were reminded that Officers were working in the best interest of the Council for both the Councillors and residents.  Members must be aware that Officers are not able to respond and are here for us and please respect that.
Question from Councillor David Sansom to the Leader of the Council, Cllr Sara Bedford

1. It had been five years since the decision to rebuild South Oxhey was taken,

when would the first new homes be ready for people to move into?

When was it estimated that the project would be completed?

The Leader of the Council advised that the Council had approved the commencement of the OJEU procurement process in September 2014 and the selection of Countryside Properties & Home Group as Developers in May 2015.  The Council had entered into a contract with the Developers in December 2015 and planning consent was granted in April 2016. Construction works started in September 2016 and the first homes would be occupied in September this year. The entire scheme was due to be completed in 2022.  The Council’s website was regularly updated with information on the scheme.
Question from Councillor Paula Hiscocks to the Leader of the Council, Cllr Sara Bedford

Should the Council review their current disaster recovery relief plans in view of the terrible disaster at Grenfell Tower and subsequent problems in Camden?

The Leader of the Council replied that the Council's generic Emergency Plan was reviewed annually and an updated plan would be published and circulated later this month.  Exercises were regularly held to test the plan to ensure that relevant staff were trained in their roles and prepared to assist in a multi-agency response to an incident.  The Council also annually reviewed and tested the Business Continuity Plan, to ensure that priority services would continue in the event of disruption to Council services.

Councillor Paula Hiscocks asked a supplementary question regarding the localised flooding in February 2014 in Park Road advising that no sandbags had been made available to the residents who were told to contact their insurers.  The Leader of the Council stated in the first instance residents should phone 999.  During the localised flooding in February 2014, there was no requirement to invoke the Emergency Plan, but the basic principles contained in the plan were used, e.g. a Reception Centre was put on stand-by for possible evacuation of properties affected, but ultimately, this was not required.  It was not the Council’s responsibility to provide sandbags, these were provided by external agencies.
Councillor Paula Hiscocks requested that a copy of the Emergency Plan be made available in the Members room so Members can be aware of exactly what the process would be in an emergency.

POST MEETING NOTE:


A copy of the Emergency Plan is now available in the Members room.

SUSTAINABLE DEVELOPMENT, PLANNING AND TRANSPORT


Councillor Stephen Giles-Medhurst reported that Rivertech phase 2 was progressing.  The former Building Control facility would be occupied from 24 July by a Rickmansworth firm who had signed a 3 year lease.

Advance discussions had taken place with regard to the possibility of a cycle hub at Leavesden County Park. This would not be funded by the YMCA and would link in with developments of the Heritage Lottery Funding for a Heritage Site.  Good progress was being made to complete the link with Kings Langley on the cycle path to the Aquadrome.
Councillor Martin Trevett reported that the DCLG Planning Application figures year ending 31 March had been published.  Three Rivers District Council’s performance was excellent. Applications had increased from 979 to 1059 with 100% being dealt with within the 13 week period.  Out of 49 appeals 13 had been allowed. Congratulations were extended to all of the planning team.
Question from Councillor Eric Bishop to Cllr Martin Trevett, Lead Member for Housing, Planning and Strategic Schemes

Following the horrific fire at Grenfell Tower it had become clear that the cladding was one of the main reasons the fire spread so quickly but there had also been a number of other contributing factors that had come to light that could have an impact on all flats and houses of multiple occupancy. What action were TRDC taking to reassure our residents that all flats and houses of multiple occupancy in the district  

 

· comply to the current  building regulations

· have had the correct level of fire safety and risk assessments carried out 

· had up to date evacuation procedures in place 

· appropriate fire alarms, blankets, extinguishers and appliances etc. in place

· had regular safety checks to ensure public/communal areas were clear of clutter and doors were not propped open

· all appropriate doors were fire compliant


Councillor Stephen Giles-Medhurst advised that confirmation had been received from WCHT and Thrive Homes that their properties were not at risk in the same way as the Grenfell Tower and other high rise blocks that had failed cladding fire tests. These responses had been put on the news page on the Council’s website. Building Control was now carried out by Hertfordshire Building Control on behalf of Three Rivers and other Herts Councils and they ensured all new buildings complied with the relevant building regulations.  The Residential Environmental Health Team undertake inspections of properties in accordance with the Housing Act 2004, Housing health and safety rating system (HHSRS). It was a risk-based evaluation tool to help local authorities identify and protect against potential risks and hazards to health and safety from any deficiencies identified in dwellings.

The Lead Member for Housing, Planning and Strategic Schemes agreed that the Council would look at supporting Housing Associations to ensure residents were reminded of the requirements to keep public/communal areas clear of clutter and that doors were not to be kept open.  


LEISURE, WELLBEING AND HEALTH


Councillor Chris Lloyd reported that he had attended the third week of the Junior Park Run and thanked all of the volunteers.

He reported that the World Athletics was taking place over the summer.
Three Rivers Sports Partnership Awards evening - Although funding had been cut back The Sports Partnerships would still provide opportunities to young people within the community.
Councillor Alison Scarth reported that she had attended the Herts Valley Clinical Commissioning Group Public Consultation Meeting on 26 June along with other Members, Officers and members of the public, where they had heard about the CCG plans to cut services at Nascot Wood in order to achieve for the Government’s required saving of £45m.  
Question from Councillor Alex Hayward to Cllr Chris Lloyd, Lead Member for Leisure, Community and Wellbeing

Could the Council please be informed as to how much money has been spent on the Playground to be sited on Chorleywood Common, explaining what has been done and the costs involved? 

The Lead Member for Leisure, Wellbeing and Health advised the following details on the costs to date for the play area:

	Item
	Cost
	Additional Notes

	Morgan and Stuckey
	£1,280.75
	Basic ecological survey and report of site 13 on the Common (Common side of the Shepherds Bridge)

	Amphibian, Reptile and Mammal Conservation Ltd.
	£1,644
	Reptile survey and report of site 13 on the Common

	Chorleywood Parish Council
	£247.50
	Delivery of Play Area Consultation

	Chorleywood Parish Council
	£30
	Stall at Chorleywood Village Day for consultation

	CSA Environmental
	£8,000
	Full Ecological Survey and report of proposed sites (13 & 15) on the Common, including mitigation proposals, advice and guidance and attendance at meetings,  – carried out in 2017

	TOTAL
	£11,202.25
	NB: These exclude Officer time working on the project between 2012 – 2017. 


He also outlined details on the Committee reports which had been presented to both the District Council and the Parish Council. Details on the reports can be viewed as follows:

Three Rivers District Council Committee Reports:
· November 2009 – Play Area Capital Programme 2010-2013

· http://www.threerivers.gov.uk/meeting/leisure-and-community-safety-policy-and-scrutiny-committee-3-november-2009 

· May 2012 – Play Area Capital Programme Update

· http://www.threerivers.gov.uk/meeting/leisure-and-community-safety-policy-and-scrutiny-committee-30-may-2012 

· November 2012 – Chorleywood Play Space Consultation Results

· http://www.threerivers.gov.uk/meeting/leisure-and-community-safety-policy-and-scrutiny-committee-21-november-2012-revised 

· March 2013 – Leisure Development Work Programme Update Report

· http://www.threerivers.gov.uk/meeting/leisure-and-community-safety-policy-and-scrutiny-committee-13-march-2013 

· July 2013 – Play Area Capital Programme Consultation Results and Update Report

· http://www.threerivers.gov.uk/meeting/leisure-and-community-safety-policy-and-scrutiny-committee-17-july-2013 

· September 2013 – 2014-2018 Play Area Capital Programme Update

· http://www.threerivers.gov.uk/meeting/leisure-and-community-safety-policy-and-scrutiny-committee-18-september-2013 

· November 2014 – Play Area Capital Programme Update

· http://www.threerivers.gov.uk/meeting/leisure-wellbeing-and-health-committee-19-november-2014 

· June 2016 – Chorleywood Play Area report

· http://www.threerivers.gov.uk/meeting/leisure-wellbeing-and-health-committee-29-june-2016 

Chorleywood Parish Council Committee Reports:

· Play Area Advisory Committee Meeting Minutes
· http://www.chorleywood-pc.gov.uk/minutes-play-area-advisory-group.html 

· Chorleywood PC Open Spaces Extra Ordinary Meeting – February 2012
· http://www.chorleywood-pc.gov.uk/pdf/CWPC-Open-Spaces-Minutes-2012-02-21-Extra-Ordinary.pdf 

· Chorleywood PC Open Spaces Meeting – January 2013
· http://www.chorleywood-pc.gov.uk/pdf/CWPC-Open-Spaces-Minutes-2013-01-15.pdf 

· Chorleywood PC Full Council meeting – April 2013
· http://www.chorleywood-pc.gov.uk/pdf/CWPC-Full-Council-Minutes-2013-04-16.pdf 

· Chorleywood PC Full Council meeting – October 2013
· http://www.chorleywood-pc.gov.uk/pdf/minutes/CWPC-Full-Council-Minutes-2013-10-01.pdf 

· Chorleywood PC Full Council meeting – October 2014
· http://www.chorleywood-pc.gov.uk/pdf/minutes/CWPC-Full-Council-Minutes-2014-10-14.pdf 

· Chorleywood PC Full Council Extra Ordinary meeting – October 2014
· http://www.chorleywood-pc.gov.uk/pdf/minutes/CWPC-Full-Council-Minutes-2014-10-28-extra-ordinary.pdf 
Councillor Chris Lloyd said he would be meeting the CSA Environmental on Friday 14 July to receive an initial overview on the survey results, including advice on mitigation. He was in the process of confirming when the full report would be available although it was expected this would in September 2017 with a report presented to the Leisure, Wellbeing and Health Committee.
Communication would also take place with the Ward Members, as well as the Parish Council and local community groups.

POST MEETING NOTE: The CSA Ecological Impact Assessment was presented to the Leisure, Wellbeing and Health Committee on 6 September 2017 as an appendix to the Chorleywood Play Space report. 


GENERAL PUBLIC SERVICES AND COMMUNITY SAFETY
Councillor Phil Brading gave details on the provisional figures for the amount of waste collected & recycled in Three Rivers which had been sent for reuse. The provisional figure was 61.9% which was a 2.5% increase on the 59.4% figure from 2015/16.
The facility at Coursers Farm, St Albans was due to be officially opened on 12 July 2017, although it had been up and running for some time.

Councillor Roger Seabourne had nothing to report.
Question from Councillor Alex Hayward to Cllr Phil Brading, Lead Member for Public Services

Will the Council recognise that its recent decision to now collect sanitary waste on a two weekly rather than weekly collection creates a potential health threat to the community. Would they not agree that there was now a risk that contaminated waste could be sitting around for two weeks whilst it is medically confirmed? 


Councillor Phil Brading replied that sanitary waste was deemed offensive, not infectious or hazardous.  Hertfordshire Councils, along with Three Rivers, had implemented the collection 2 years ago in 2015/16 with general agreement made by all Committee Members.  Residents are asked to place this type of waste in refuse, not ‘clinical’ which was now a county-wide view.  Any resident struggling with capacity for this type of waste was offered an extra or larger bin.  Households with an infectious waste collection had it collected weekly.  In such cases, they had to get their healthcare professional to complete the form with this information on.

RESOURCES AND SHARED SERVICES

Councillor Matthew Bedford had nothing specific to report
Question from Councillor David Sansom to Cllr Matthew Bedford, Lead Member for Resources and Shared Services

What was the value of the investments going into the TRDC property companies in land value and revenue?

The Council was currently acquiring the Grapevine Public House through its recently established Joint Venture with Watford Housing Community Trust (Three Rivers Homes Ltd).  This included contributing the land value of £310,000 and a cash contribution of £200,000 in exchange for equity shares in the company.

How many units were going to be built and how many would be for sale, part sale, commercial rental or social rental. What was the estimated date of the first residents moving in?

What were the revenue returns and capital growth expectations?

Councillor Matthew Bedford replied that the Council was prepared to invest up to the value £20 million to generate property returns of £300,000 in 2017/18 and £1 million in future years.
To date one scheme had been approved: on the site of the Grapevine pub in South Oxhey. The Council is investing a total value of £510,000 in its Joint Venture with Watford Housing Community Trust.
There were 33 housing units in the scheme, 5 of which were for shared ownership, 18 were for affordable rent and 10 for social rent. Practical completion of the building was due in December 2018 and occupation would commence shortly thereafter.
CL 38/17
REPORTS AND QUESTIONS TO THE CHAIRMEN OF THE AUDIT, PLANNING, LICENSING AND REGULATORY SERVICES COMMITTEES

AUDIT COMMITTEE


There had been one meeting since last Council covering the usual reviews of the risk registers, performance against audit recommendations and draft accounts.


PLANNING COMMITTEE


Nothing to report.

LICENSING & REGULATORY SERVICES


There had been one meeting of both Licensing and Regulatory Services and the minutes were available on the TRDC Website.


Emergency Question from Councillor Alex Hayward

Herts County Council had published their Transport Vision 2015 /2016 with no mention of TRDCs contribution, no reference to Rickmansworth or Chorleywood, or the transport issue.  Why had the current administration failed to contribute?

Councillor Sara Bedford responded that Officers from this Council had been dealing with this matter since 2014.  Member meetings had taken place with another due to take place on 28 July.  The CEO had advised that another consultation would be taking place from September to December.  There was a declaration of what had been given on the Council’s website.


Abbots Langley, Croxley Green, Watford Rural Parish Councils had responded, however, Sarratt and Chorleywood Parish Councils had not.

CL39/17
MOTIONS UNDER PROCEDURE RULE 11
(1) Councillor Reena Ranger, seconded by Councillor Alex Hayward, moved the motion as follows:
This Council should adopt in its Local Area Plan the government technical space standard for internal space within new dwellings at a defined level of occupancy as well as other specified dimensions in order to ensure good practice.
On being put to Council the motion was declared CARRIED the voting being unanimous.
RESOLVED:

This Council should adopt in its Local Area Plan the government technical space standard for internal space within new dwellings at a defined level of occupancy as well as other specified dimensions in order to ensure good practice.
(2) Councillor Sara Bedford, seconded by Councillor Alison Scarth, moved the motion as follows:

Council notes that:

1. On 16 June, Herts Valleys CCG informed families across Hertfordshire that they would no longer be funding its contribution of £600k towards the Hertfordshire Community NHS Trust run by Nascot Lawn Children’s Respite Service.  Consequently Nascot Lawn will be forced to close on 31 October 2017.

2. Nascot Lawn Respite Centre provides regular overnight respite and care for a community of 60-80 children and young adults with severe learning and physical disabilities with additional complex medical needs. A day care service for children under 5 is also provided.
 

3. Nascot Lawn is the only CCG funded respite centre in Hertfordshire, operated by Hertfordshire Community Trust. Patients referred to Nascot Lawn have complex medical needs which cannot be met at any other overnight respite care centres.

 

4. Nascot Lawn allows parent and carers to take a much needed break, confident in the knowledge that their child is receiving the highest standard of care by familiar staff.

5. HVCCG has been formally placed in ‘financial turnaround’ by NHS England and £45m savings must be made. Savings will be enforced centrally if the CCG is unable to carry out this level of spending reduction.

 

Council believes that:

1. Providing support for the most vulnerable children in our society is a basic function of a health and care system, and that withdrawing this service will have a disproportionate, negative impact on those who need access to respite care the most.

2. Removing services at Nascot Lawn will have a devastating effect on the families who are most in need of support, and that the CCG should reconsider their decision.

3. The £45m savings forced on the CCG by the Government are the reason for this decision, and the need for this level of spending reductions should be reassessed by ministers.

4. The 31

 HYPERLINK "x-apple-data-detectors://3"  October 2017 deadline for closure is unrealistically too short to enable the County Council to establish alternative provision for these families and young people.

5. As it has a legal responsibility to support these children that the County Council uses £600k of its recent £3m underspend of funds to ensure the continuing operation of Nascot Lawn for a further year to enable it to conduct a full review of all such services across the county, and that it continues to fund the service if needed by its users.

Councillor Stephen Cox moved, duly seconded, the following amendments to the motion:

Council notes that – point 4.  Amend ‘parent’ to ‘parents’

Council believes that – point 3 the word ‘savings’ to be replaced with ‘cuts’.

Councillor Sara Bedford moved, duly seconded the following amendment to the motion:

Point 5 – add after 3m underspend of funds ‘or any other method of funding’ to ensure the continuing operation of Nascot Lawn for a further year to enable it to conduct a full review of all such services across the county, and that it continues to fund the service if needed by its users.
The amendments were accepted by the Proposer and Seconder of the motion. 

On being put to Council the motion was declared CARRIED and a recorded vote was requested the details of which were as follows:

For – Councillors Matthew Bedford, Sara Bedford, Eric Bishop, Phil Brading, Martin Brooks, Marilyn Butler, David Coltman, Valerie Coltman, Stephen Cox, Steve Drury, Peter Getkahn, Stephen Giles-Medhurst, Alex Hayward, Paula Hiscocks, Heather Kenison, Angela Killick, Joan King, Stephen King, Chris Lloyd, David Major, Joy Mann, Alex Michaels, Debbie Morris, Sarah Nelmes, Reena Ranger, David Sansom, Alison Scarth, Andrew Scarth, Roger Seabourne, Martin Trevett,  Kate Turner, Alison Wall, Chris Whately-Smith.
Against – 0

Abstain – Councillor Diana Barber.
RESOLVED:

Council notes that:

1. On 16 June, Herts Valleys CCG informed families across Hertfordshire that they would no longer be funding its contribution of £600k towards the Hertfordshire Community NHS Trust run by Nascot Lawn Children’s Respite Service.  Consequently Nascot Lawn will be forced to close on 31 October 2017.

2. Nascot Lawn Respite Centre provides regular overnight respite and care for a community of 60-80 children and young adults with severe learning and physical disabilities with additional complex medical needs. A day care service for children under 5 is also provided.
 

3. Nascot Lawn is the only CCG funded respite centre in Hertfordshire, operated by Hertfordshire Community Trust. Patients referred to Nascot Lawn have complex medical needs which cannot be met at any other overnight respite care centres.

 

4. Nascot Lawn allows parents and carers to take a much needed break, confident in the knowledge that their child is receiving the highest standard of care by familiar staff.

5. HVCCG has been formally placed in ‘financial turnaround’ by NHS England and £45m savings must be made. Savings will be enforced centrally if the CCG is unable to carry out this level of spending reduction.

 

Council believes that:

1. Providing support for the most vulnerable children in our society is a basic function of a health and care system, and that withdrawing this service will have a disproportionate, negative impact on those who need access to respite care the most.

2. Removing services at Nascot Lawn will have a devastating effect on the families who are most in need of support, and that the CCG should reconsider their decision.

3. The £45m cuts forced on the CCG by the Government are the reason for this decision, and the need for this level of spending reductions should be reassessed by ministers.

4. The 31

 HYPERLINK "x-apple-data-detectors://3"  October 2017 deadline for closure is unrealistically too short to enable the County Council to establish alternative provision for these families and young people.

5. As it has a legal responsibility to support these children that the County Council uses £600k of its recent £3m underspend of funds or any other method of funding to ensure the continuing operation of Nascot Lawn for a further year to enable it to conduct a full review of all such services across the county, and that it continues to fund the service if needed by its users.

Council therefore requests that the Chief Executive write:

1. To the Chief Executives of the Herts Valleys Clinical Commissioning Group, David Gauke, Richard Harrington and Theresa May to inform them of the content of this motion.

2. To the Secretary of State for Health and the Secretary of State for Communities and Local Government, David Gauke, Richard Harrington and Teresa May to inform them that the continued demands for savings being enforced of Council's and CCGs is impacting severely on vital frontline services which cater for the most disadvantaged and vulnerable people in our county, and to call on them to end such demands.

(3) Councillor Matthew Bedford, seconded by Councillor Sara Bedford, moved the motion as follows:


Council believes that the continuation of the public sector pay cap is having an unreasonable effect on the living standards of many public sector staff, and is also affecting recruitment and retention across the sector. 

Council therefore asks the Chief Executive to write to the Chancellor of the Exchequer and the Secretary of State for Communities and Local Government to request that the cap is lifted to allow the implementation of the recommendations of Pay Review Bodies and negotiations with employers, and subsequent pay increases fully funded via central government settlement.

All the Officers present at the meeting left the room during the debate on this motion and the vote of the Members.

On being put to Council the motion was declared carried the voting being unanimous.
RESOLVED:
Council believes that the continuation of the public sector pay cap is having an unreasonable effect on the living standards of many public sector staff, and is also affecting recruitment and retention across the sector. 

Council therefore asks the Chief Executive to write to the Chancellor of the Exchequer and the Secretary of State for Communities and Local Government to request that the cap is lifted to allow the implementation of the recommendations of Pay Review Bodies and negotiations with employers, and subsequent pay increases fully funded via central government settlement.



POST MEETING NOTE:


The Chief Executive wrote to all of the above regarding the Council motions on 25 July 2017.










CHAIRMAN
C11

